
Jesse & Erin Atkinson 
(Samuel and Amos)  

Wycliffe Bible Translators — Oaxaca (wah-HAH-kah), Mexico 
 

What We Do: 
We serve the Zapotec people of San 
Dionisio in Oaxaca. They do not currently 
have any access to God’s Word in their 
language! Their language, Zapotec, is 
tonal and has more in common with to 
Chinese or Swahili than Spanish. 
 

Our vision is to see them transformed by 
the power of Scripture in the language that best 
speaks to their heart. 
 

Working alongside the community, our goal is to translate the Bible into their language 
and assist them with literacy (we’re currently testing a tentative alphabet) and other 
church materials in their own language, such a hymns and liturgy.  

Give Online: Wycliffe.org/partner/JEAtkinson 

Our Facebook Group (updates, newsletters, photos):  

“Atkinson Adventures in Oaxaca” 

Email: Erin_Atkinson@wycliffe.org 

Jesse_Atkinson@wycliffe.org 

Offering Goal: $2,500  
(To pay our primary Zapotec tutors and 

fund literacy development) 
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Friends, a confession: Composing the Annual Report to the Congregation is 
not my favorite task. I believe it is vitally important to share this information 
with you — the data about our mission impact is just as critical as our 
budgets. This year, as I reflected on the data and the outlook for the future, 
 I have been nothing but encouraged and inspired. 
     We had our bell rung in the summer of 2024. It hurt. It was scary. Many of 
us carry the anxiety, the pain, and even the trauma of it with us still.  
     But the way that Pastor Jess as acting Head of Staff, the Executive Team, 
Session, and this congregation responded was extraordinary. A stewardship 
campaign focused on prayer, commitment, and dedication reminded us why 
we were a part of this congregation in the first place. Pledges were as strong 
as they have been in years — we had increases from so many givers. We 
added 15 new pledgers. We found places to trim the budget. 
     Objectively, it was the best fiscal year we have had in my eight years at 
Alamance. That doesn’t mean that all our challenges are behind us. 
Alamance can no longer afford to live off of the past. We cannot assume that 
our accumulated resources will be enough to sustain us; nor should we 
imagine that the same old routines, programs, and ministries will have the 
return they once did.  
     Session is committed to revisiting our mission statement and vision in 
order to chart a new course for our church. Last year was our wake-up call. 
Well, we are wide awake now! May we be encouraged and emboldened  
to go where the Spirit might lead us next. 

In Christ’s Love and Light, 

 
The Reverend Dr. Kyle Goodman
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Of course, that does not mean that all our challenges are behind us. Far from it. Our expenses 
still greatly outweigh our regular income. Alamance can no longer afford to live off of the 
past. I mean that figuratively and literally. We cannot assume our accumulated resources will 
be enough to sustain us, nor should we imagine the same old routines, programs, and 
ministries will have the return they once did. If you will allow me to mix a metaphor, we have 
had our bell rung, but we will only fail if we do not heed it as a wake-up call.  

 Thanks be to God, we have several advantages going for us at 
the start of 2025. I have already mentioned our increased 
pledges and the $100,000 sustaining gift. In addition, after 
eighteen months of waiting, I am thrilled to announce that we 
are receiving promised Employee Retention Credits from the 
IRS. We owe that to the office of Senator Ted Budd, who 
advocated on our behalf. We have already received almost 
$55,000 from those, with the potential to see $30,000 more. We 
received those with 15% interest!  

 

Another significant leg up for us has to do with our two new 
renters. They are both still in planning and licensing phases, but  
we hope to welcome A Child’s Place Christian Academy to the  
Yellow House and Jump Ahead Learning Academy to the first  
floor of the Education Building. In addition to bringing children  
back to our campus, these new renters will help us build a fund  
we can use to address the needs of our large and aging facilities. 
  

Your Session has even bigger plans in the works. You may have 
heard that we are considering developing some of the land on 
our campus to meet the growing needs of seniors in our county. 
Those conversations are in their earliest phases. We will update 
the church as they take shape. Your session is also committed to 
revisiting our mission statement and vision in order to chart a 
new course for our church. Last year was our wake-up call. Well, 
we are wide awake now! May we be encouraged and 
emboldened to go where the Spirit might lead us next.  
 

           In Christ’s Love & Light, 

        
    

     Rev. Dr. Kyle Goodman 
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For Congregational Vote 
The 2025 budget was approved by the Session at their stated meeting on January 26, 2025. 
The Annual Report is presented to the congregation “for information only.” The exception to 
this rule is the compensation of the installed pastors. The congregation must vote to approve 
any changes to the pastor’s compensation.  

ACTION ITEM #1: Associate Pastor Compensation 

             2024            Proposed 2025 
Salary     $34,996.00       $34,996.00 
Housing                $0.00                  $0.00 

 SECA        $3,932.00         $4,100.00 
 Board of Pensions16   $22,120.00       $14,477.00 
 Pool Dues           $384.00      $0.00 
 Continuing Education     $2,000.00         $2,000.00 
 Professional Expenses     $1,000.00         $1,000.00 
 Manse Equity      $2,400.00         $2,400.00 
 Total:    $66,832.00                 $58,973.00 
 

ACTION ITEM #2: Lead Pastor Compensation  
 

       2024           Proposed 2025 
Salary     $54,872.00       $54,087.00 
Housing     $30,000.00       $30,000.00  

 SECA        $6,493.00         $6,493.00 
 Board of Pensions   $37,412.00       $38,197.00 
 Pool Dues17                       $785.00             $785.00 
 Continuing Education     $2,300.00         $1,800.00 
 Professional Expenses     $2,000.00         $1,800.00 
 Total:            $133,862.00                          $133,162.00 

 
16 The Presbyterian Church (U.S.A) Board of Pensions changed its medical insurance plan. 
Jess’s dues went down, while Kyle’s increased.  
   
17 We eliminated this benefit for both pastors. Kyle elected to take a salary reduction to retain 
the benefit. 


